


 

 

skies (i.e. dark skies), NZ has the unique opportunity to demonstrates leadership achieving a balance 

between economic growth and environmental concerns. This can be achieved by supporting the 

recommendations of the IAU submission to COPUOS referred to above (see Clause 20 and 21 in 

particular) as part of NZ’s aerospace policy.    

Dark Sky Tourism or Astro-tourism has been identified as the pre-eminent growth trend, especially 

post-Covid, by Lonely Planet, Airbnb and National Geographic. MBIE is well aware of the dominant 

role of tourism on exports, GDP and employment. Potentially losing the quality of viewing from NZ’s 

natural night skies through a space policy that is not well balanced could have a negative economic 

impact New Zealand. The benefits of Astro-tourism accrue to numerous parties primarily located in 

rural areas and inclusivity and equity considerations require their needs to be balanced against a 

handful of private sector actors and elitist supporting institutions that derive economic benefits 

from a less balanced space activities focused policy.    

On 13 October 2022, at the specific request of MBIE’s Tourism Operations and Partnerships Team, 

the submitter and associates from RASNZ made a presentation through their Tourism Industry 

Webinar with a reach of hundreds of direct and indirect tourism participants. The MBIE team were 

of the view is that this new Kaupapa and the pursuit of over 20 communities of NZ (from Far North 

to Stewart Island to Chatham Islands) for NZ to become the first Dark Sky Nation in the OECD was 

important for the tourism industry. 

A balanced aerospace strategy taking into account the needs and views of all stakeholders (given 

that astronomy and all its related segments constitute a legitimate form of accessing, exploring and 

using aero/outer space) is critical to ensure that the benefits and sustainability of other segments of 

the space exploration eco system are not adversely impacted.  

 












